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Message from Matapura Ellison   

    Kia ora koutou,  

 

Last Panui I included a notification from the University of Otago. I am having to 

do the same again for Dr Lyn Carter who retired last month from Te Tumu. 

Lyn is one who quietly gives a lot of her time to the Runaka and represents us on 

the Otago Regional Council, Planning and Strategy Committee, Otago Natural 

History Trust, TRoNT Climate Change – to name a few. 

 

We hope she will continue to give her time to the runaka, and I wish her all the 

best in her retirement.  

I am also pleased to advise that selections have been made to represent us on: 

• the Ngāi Tahu Research & Consultation Committee: Representative is 
Tāwini White  

• DCC Grants Subcommittee:  Representative is Adam Keane  
  

It is great to see our younger whānau putting their hands up to be involved in 

committees such as these. The experience gained will provide them with a good 

foundation for future opportunities both within the community and the runaka.  

 

I also encourage you to consider putting in an application for the additional 

Director, Puketeraki Ltd and remind you of the Runaka General Meeting of Kāti 

Huirapa Runaka Ki Puketeraki . This will be held on the 2nd August 2020 at 

Puketeraki Marae, starting at 11.00am.  Bring kai to share for lunch.  

Note:  At 1.30pm a special meeting will be held to elect an additional Director for 

Puketeraki Ltd. 

.  

Mauriora, na Matapura Ellison Runaka Chairperson 

 

 

http://www.facebook.com/KATIHUIRAPA/
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UNIVERSITY OF OTAGO: RETIREMENT OF PUKETERAKI WHANAU-   

 HE POROPOROAKI KI A DR LYN CARTER  

Lyn was born in Christchurch but lived a large part of her life in the North 

Island, first in Hastings then in Auckland.  Her dad’s parents emigrated 

from England after the First World War, and on her mother’s side she has 

links to early Scottish settlers – her great-grandparents had a boat building 

business at the bottom of Wharf Street in Dunedin. 

Her Kāi Tahu connections (Kāti Huirapa, Kāti Hawea, Kāti Ruahikihiki, with 

connections to Te Whānau a Apanui through the Stirling whānau) also 

come through her mother and grandmother through the Wybrow whānau. 

In 2011 Lyn joined Te Tumu.  She says, “I have worked with some really 

good and dedicated people here”. She is an active staff member, whose 

teaching and leadership has mainly been within the Indigenous 

Development programme.  She has also formed excellent links with 

colleagues from other academic units, such as Geography and the Centre 

for Sustainability. 

Coming to Otago allowed Lyn to engage more fully with her local Kāi Tahu 

connections. While she was in Auckland she helped found (with Hirini  

Matunga and Kepa Morgan) the taura here group, Kai Tahu ki Tamaki Makaurau. She already owned a 

crib at Warrington, so also used to attend various things at Puketeraki Marae at Karitāne. When she 

eventually moved down here to the University of Otago she was already involved to some extent with 

the marae – that spread to being on various committees and becoming very much part of the day-to-day 

life.  She says “When I had my stroke, I lived in our kaumatua house next door to the Runaka offices 

and that was amazing – such great support and whanaukataka from just living that close. I used to say 

that living away one could still participate, and yes you can, but I now realise that it is not the same as 

being in the landscape and rejoining with the whenua.” 

Motorbike trips feature heavily in Lyn and her partner John’s retirement plans.  This includes “extended 

touring around Te Waipoumanu and Aotearoa and visits with the mokos”, although she “may be delayed 

from going to London for a bit yet to see my son and whānau“.  Lyn still has some work for Kāti Huirapa 

that she is continuing on with, but she says, “I pretty much hope to do ABSOLUTELY NOTHING for a 

little while”. 

 

 

 

Poia Rewi (R) fare welling Lyn on behalf of Te Tumu. 

From left, Lyn and John, Matapura Ellison, and 

Katharina Ruckstuhl 
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HE POROPOROAKI KI A DR LYN CARTER CONTINUED  

  

Khyla Russell 
Hinerangi Ferrall Heath 

Megan, Hinerangi, Janine, Khyla, Lyn, 

Katerina   
Dr Michelle Schaff- Pacific 

Studies  

3 of Lyn’s graduate Students  

Billy van Utricht, Toan Nugyen, 

James Berghan, with Dr Tangiwai 

Rewi 

Lyn with her gift voucher for 

motorcycle gear 
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REMINDER: RUNAKA GENERAL MEETING- 2 AUGUST 2020 

 

The Runaka General Meeting of Kāti Huirapa Runaka Ki Puketeraki will be held on the 

2nd August 2020 at Puketeraki Marae, starting at 11.00am.  Bring kai to share for lunch.  

 At 1.30pm a special meeting will be held to elect an additional Director for Puketeraki 

Ltd.  



 5  

 

 

 CALLING FOR NOMINATIONS FOR AN ADDITIONAL DIRECTOR, PUKETERAKI LTD 

The Board of Puketeraki Ltd is seeking an additional Director from Rūnaka members. The selection 

process is set out in Rule 14, Directors Election Meetings, of the Kāti Huirapa Rūnaka ki Puketeraki 

Incorporated Society.  

Graham Strong (Independent Director) has recently resigned and the Board is seeking a suitably 

qualified replacement. 

Meetings are usually held quarterly at a Dunedin location and via Zoom for those living outside of 

Dunedin. Portfolio reports are provided to each meeting. This is a voluntary position. 

The preferred skills and attributes for this position are: 

 1. Must be a member of Kati Huirapa Rūnaka ki Puketeraki 

2. Experience in and/ or an understanding of the nature of passive investment for non- profit 

organisations. 

3. Expertise in Direct investment 

4. Previous Board / Director or Business management Experience. 

5. Financial and IT literacy 

 

Current Board Members are Jeffrey Broughton, Sam Inglis, Richie Smith, 

 Katharina Ruckstuhl  

Company Secretary: Gerard Devereux 

 

If you are interested could you, please submit your application for nomination by providing a 

covering letter and CV that outlines your experience and background to undertake this role by 

4.00pm Friday 24 July 2020.  
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EVENTS  

TĒNĀ RĀ KOUTOU KATOA 

 

KĀ MIHI MAIOHA NUI O TĒNEI WĀ WHANOKĒ I TE MATE KORONA.  

 

In Ōtepoti Dunedin we usually celebrate the Māori New Year through a diverse citywide programme of 

community events – the Dunedin Puaka Matariki Festival. In a normal year, communities will gather to 

celebrate the season at shared feasts, fun and educational programmes, and through a wide range of 

Mātauraka Māori and Toi Māori events. 

But this is not a normal year… 

Keeping our hāpori, especially our kaumātua and very young, safe from COVID-19 is our number one 

priority. For this reason, the PMF Steering Roopū have decided the rāhui will extend to the Festival. 

This year, the Dunedin Puaka Matariki Festival will not be delivered kanohi ki te kanohi. Instead, 

knowledge will be shared and our community will come together virtually, through our website and other 

online and broadcast media. 

This year, the Dunedin Puaka Matariki Festival will be celebrated online from Monday 13 July to 

Monday 20 July. 

(This differs from recently published dates and follows tohunga kōkōrangi Rangi Matamua’s 

maramataka of the tika lunar phase to celebrate the rising of the Matariki star cluster.) 

How can you participate? Through our website, we would like to share a brief Seasonal Greeting to 

everyone in our takiwā from your whānau, rōpū, kapa, komiti, kura... I will send through through tech 

specs and a deadline for email submissions soon. Meanwhile, get your kāhui together and figure out 

what you want to say and where you're going to film it.  

Please share the news about the Festival's change of dates and format with everyone you think would 

like to know. 

 

Me toro ki ētahi atu, ā, noho ora mai rā ki a tātou.  

Nāku iti noa, nā 

Vicki 

 Vicki Lenihan 

KAIWHAKAHAERE TAUWHĀINGA – AHUREA | COMMUNITY EVENTS ADVISOR – CULTURAL 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT AND EVENTS     
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EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES  

 

 

We believe in growing and farming the most sustainable products for the betterment of people and the 

planet. This is an opportunity for you to join our journey. 

 

Dairy Farm Assistant – Te Ahu Pātiki  

We currently have a fixed term full-time opportunity for an experienced Dairy Farm Assistant to join our 

whānau. Farm Te Ahu Pātiki is located on Carleton Road, North Canterbury. The Farm is 353 hectares, 

milking 1250 cows through a 64-bale rotary with Protrack and in shed grain feeding with five full time 

kaimahi (employees) plus additional casual support when required. 

 

Dairy Farm Assistant - Paritea (Fixed Term)   

We currently have a fixed term full-time opportunity for an experienced Dairy Farm Assistant to join our 

whānau on an 11-month contract for the rest of the season. Farm Paritea is located on Carleton Road, 

North Canterbury. The Farm is 358 hectares, milking 1130 cows through a 64-bale rotary with Protrack 

and in shed grain feeding with five full time kaimahi (employees) plus additional casual support when 

required. 

Relief Milker 

We currently have a casual opportunity for an experienced Relief Milker to join our whānau. The role will 

support our eight Dairy Farms at Te Whenua Hou (Eyrewell), half an hour north of Christchurch using 

64 bale fully automated rotary sheds and utilising the Protrack management system. 

 

To find out more about current opportunities or to register your interest please visit our careers website 

https://mahi.ngaitahu.iwi.nz/search  
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EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT: PERMANENT / FULL TIME, CHRISTCHURCH 

Kia hiwa rā! 

Ngāi Tahu Holdings is the wholly-owned investment company of Te Rūnanga o Ngāi Tahu. It is 

responsible for the expert and prudent capital management of the commercial activities of the Ngāi 

Tahu Group.   

 

Ngāi Tahu Holdings is seeking an Executive Assistant to support the Chief Executive and the Ngāi Tahu 

Holdings Board. The position will be responsible for providing effective and efficient personal 

assistance, secretarial and administrative support. The Executive Assistant is integral support to the 

Chief Executive and the Ngāi Tahu Holdings Board. We need someone that has a proven track record 

in juggling competing demands, they must have a high attention to detail. Can manage a fast-paced 

workload, is tech-savvy and knows that to support your key customer you must anticipate their needs 

 

 KAIĀWHINA (TAUIRA MĀORI) 

 

Tēnā koutou, 
 
Kia hiwa rā! Kia hiwa rā!  
 
We have a fixed-term (12-month), 0.8 FTE Māori learner support role – Kaiāwhina (Tauira Māori) – 
available in Te Punaka Ōwheo, our Māori Learner Centre at Otago Polytechnic. If you know of anyone 
who might be interested in this role and who you think would be awesome supporting tauira Māori in a 
tertiary environment (ideally with previous experience), please forward this link onto them: 
https://www.op.ac.nz/about-us/work-at-op/jobs/ 
 
Any pātai, please contact Desiree Williams directly: desiree.williams@op.ac.nz. 
 
I ruka i kā tai o mihi, nā Janine. 
 

Janine Kapa (Kāi Tahu, Kāti Māmoe, Waitaha), BEd, DipTchg 

Kaitohutohu | Deputy Chief Executive: Māori Development 

Te Kura Matatini ki Ōtāgo | Otago Polytechnic 

 

 

 

 

 

EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITIES  

https://www.op.ac.nz/about-us/work-at-op/jobs/
mailto:desiree.williams@op.ac.nz
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TE URU RĀKAU FORESTRY SCHOLARSHIPS 

TĒNĀ KOUTOU KATOA 

AROHA MAI FOR THE DELAY IN GETTING THIS INFORMATION OUT TO YOU ALL. 

YOU MAY HAVE ALREADY RECEIVED IT AND KNOW OF THE OPPORTUNITY, BUT IF NOT, THEN PLEASE BELOW 

SOME EXCITING NEWS REGARDING NGĀ KARAHIPI URU RĀKAU – FORESTRY SCHOLARSHIPS. 

IF YOU HAVE NOT ALREADY RECEIVED PROMOTIONAL MATERIAL AND WOULD LIKE SOME THEN PLEASE MAKE 

DIRECT CONTACT WITH HAYLEY-JANE MALCOLMSON ON THE CONTACT DETAILS MENTIONED BELOW. 

NGĀ MIHI 

 

LISA LITTLE, REGIONAL COMMISSIONER ADVISOR, SOUTHERN 

PHONE:  DDI 03 955 6543 MOBILE (0292009022) WWW.MINISTRYOFSOCIALDEVELOPMENT.CO.NZ 

MINISTRY OF SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT, PO BOX 297 DUNEDIN 9058 

 

MSD PURPOSE:  WE HELP NEW ZEALANDERS TO BE SAFE, STRONG AND INDEPENDENT 

MANAAKI TANGATA, MANAAKI WHĀNAU 

 

ELIZABETH KEREKERE COMMUNITY MEETING- GREEN PARTY  

I just wanted to let you all know that Elizabeth Kerekere is in town this week visiting whanau and has 

agreed to having a meeting with community people on Saturday afternoon.  

Elizabeth was raised in Dunedin and is currently the Co-convenor of Te Ropu Pounamu (the Maori 

wing of the Green Party) and she is also high on the Green Party's candidate list. 

She is keen to meet with Dunedin people and to hear the concerns we have down here as well as 

outline for people our Maori campaign going into this year's election. 

We would be delighted for people to join us for lunch at 12.30pm  before the meeting starts at 2.00p, 

 

Date:  Saturday 11th July 

Venue: Innov8 Headquarters - Vogel St 

Time: 2pm-4pm 

 

Nga mihi,  

Suzanne Menzies-Cu 

Dunedin Green Party 
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PUAKA MATARIKI FESTIVAL INSTAGRAM PROJECT 

Kia ora koutou katoa, 
We are calling for ringatoi in the Ōtepoti rohe to email through to us expressions 

of interest for two awesome projects coming up! Both are part of the Puaka Matariki 
Festival 2020 

 
Please note! You can be at any stage of your art career to apply! 

 
 
The first is called SHOWCASE – a showcase of local artists of Māori and Pasifika descent. We will show up to 8 
images of your work and a small written interview on the Puaka Matariki Festival's official Instagram account. 
 
The second is KŌRERO MAI – a kaputī and kōrero on Instagram Live about mahi toi (tradtional and 
contemporary). With conversation flowing on from questions relating to whanaukataka me wānaka, this is a 
chance for us to get into the nitty gritty of why and for who we make art. 
 
You can apply for both projects here -> https://forms.gle/6d2PeoKD88tro9S77 
Both of these projects have some whakaaro available for your time, and we will printing a book of 
documentation from both projects which you will also receive! 
 
Get in quick! Let us know you´re keen today! 
 
If you have any pātai, please email e000kare@gmail.com 
 
Kā mihi kia a koutou! 
Piupiu Turei (nā E-Kare) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

https://forms.gle/6d2PeoKD88tro9S77
mailto:e000kare@gmail.com
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SUPPORT YOUR RUNAKA BY PROMOTING OUR PRODUCTS   

One of the businesses we operate is the extraction of Taramea oils, marketed as MEA. In the current 

economic climate sales have all but stopped. If you are thinking of a gift, have you considered MEA  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Traditionally Taramea leaves were gathered, plaited and the base of each plait was singed over embers 

until the heat forced the gum to the top, where it was collected. The gum was then mixed with animal 

fat, such as refined pigeon or muttonbird oil.  

Fragrant sachets took their names from the materials composing them. For example, hei raukawa, hei 

piripiri, hei tawhiri, hei mapuna, hei mokimoki, kati taramea, pona tarata, etc.  

 

Perfumed oil produced in this way was highly valued and was used for barter for food and greenstone, 

and as koha between rangatira.  

 

After more than three years of research, Kati Huirapa Runanga and TRONT have developed three 

fragrances from Taramea that we are taking into the retail market to test response from customers.  

This is a pilot project and depending on it’s success we aim to develop a sustainable business to 

reinvigorate and share the Ngāi Tahu cultural practice of perfume-making with the world while retaining 

cultural authenticity for Ngāi Tahu. 

 

The four fragrances - Taramea & Wood, Taramea & Water and Taramea & Herb and Dark Skies are 

available for purchase at the price of $39.00 per bottle (or $156 for the set), from the Runaka Office in 

Karitane. Please call the office at 03 465 7300 for more information or call into the office to try them. 

 

MEA FACEBOOK PAGE LINK 

HTTPS://WWW.FACEBOOK.COM/MEAFRAGRANCE 
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COVID UPDATES: Emergency Management Otago Standing Down 30 June 2020 

Emergency Management Otago will stand down from its involvement in the response 

to COVID-19  later this week. This follows the announcement that from 1 July 

support for foreign nationals will be provided by the New Zealand Red Cross 

who are working with the Department of Internal Affairs (DIA). 

The Visitor Care Manaaki Manuhiri project will provide temporary, in-kind assistance to eligible people 

to help meet basic needs such as food and accommodation. 

People in New Zealand who are on temporary visas may be eligible for this support if they meet the 

criteria detailed by the Department of Internal Affairs: 

  • The applicant must be on a temporary visa 

• The applicant must be in New Zealand 

• The applicant must be unable to meet their basic needs including food, rent, clothing or medical 

care 

• The applicant must have exhausted all other options including accessing a flight to return to 

their home country. 

People can apply online at foreignnationals.services.govt.nz* or freephone 0800 RED CROSS (733 276). 

*link will live from 7am 1 July   

New Zealanders in need of support should continue to contact Work and Income for 

financial support for emergency and ongoing needs. New Zealanders can apply for 

a main benefit online and check their eligibility for food or accommodation 

assistance. 

  

www.workandincome.govt.nz 

https://my.msd.govt.nz/  (Food grant & benefit app) 

0800 559 009 (MSD General Line) 

0800 552 002 (Seniors 65+) 

0800 88 99 00 (Students) 

Emergency Management Otago would like to thank the many organisations and individuals who have 
partnered with us to support those most in need in our region. In particular, we would like to acknowledge the 
efforts of Volunteering Otago and Volunteering Central who have coordinated volunteers for the duration of 
our response. These volunteers have given weeks of their own time to support others in their communities. 
Over the past 4 months we have received over 25,000 requests for help, the contribution volunteers have 
made has enabled us to provide support to over 7,500 people.  
 
For many, the impacts of COVID-19 continue to be felt and the demands made on community organisations 
for assistance will continue. The Ministry of Social Development continues to offer support to foodbanks and 
community food organisations and we would encourage you to find out whether your organisation is eligible.  
 
Once again, our thanks go out to all who have supported us. Despite the challenges COVID-19 has thrown 

our way, we go forward as a stronger, more connected community.  
 

https://govt.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=a0c67cedc0a336d686b5d0ee8&id=db601dc0ee&e=6b05dc7d3d
https://govt.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=a0c67cedc0a336d686b5d0ee8&id=04612bedf7&e=6b05dc7d3d
https://govt.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=a0c67cedc0a336d686b5d0ee8&id=378ac33b6e&e=6b05dc7d3d
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NAU MAI KI KĀ KAIMAHI HŌU  
 
WELCOME TO NEW STAFF MEMBERS 
  

 

SHARON PARATA AND SHAUNAE COOMBES  

 
Joining the team at the Marae and in the office are Sharon and Shaunae. They will be keeping things 

clean and making sure the methods and products used will both clean and disinfect. 

 

After each group who have used the Marae, Sharon will be cleaning and disinfecting, so it is all ready 

for the next group. She has undertaken a “deep clean” so that we can be confident that we are ready to 

open the Marae.  

 

With the retirement of Lois Taylor, Shaunae will take over the weekly clean of the Runaka Office and Te 

Taumata. 

  

 

OUR THANKS GOES OUT TO LOIS FOR ALL HER HARD AND DEDICATED 

WORK OVER THE YEARS TO KEEP THINGS FUNCTIONING, CLEAN AND 

TIDY. WE WISH HER ALL THE BEST. 

 

  

  

 

 

Sharon Parata 

 

Office Contact Details 

121 Grimness St, Karitane 

C/- PDC, Karitane 9440 

Phone (03) 465 7300 

 

Email: admin@puketeraki.nz 


